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McCarvel:  We get a straightforward one and I think -- since they have worked with staff 
and made the adjustments to better flow I think this is pretty straightforward and -- unless 
anybody has any other comments or objections, we would stand for a motion.   
 
Seal:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Seal.   
 
Seal:  After considering all staff, applicant, and public testimony, I move to approve file 
number H-2021-0030 as presented in the staff report for the hearing date of June 17th, 
2021, with no modifications.   
 
Grove:  It has been moved and seconded to approve H-2021-0030.  All those in favor say 
aye.  Opposed?  Motion carries.  Congratulations.   
 
MOTION CARRIED:  FIVE AYES.  TWO ABSENT. 
 
 6.  Public Hearing for ACHD Ustick Maintenance Facility (H-2021-0029) by 
  Engineering Solutions, LLP, Located at 3764 W. Ustick Rd. 
 
  A.  Request: Annexation and Zoning of 30.27 acres of land with a  
   request for the I-L zoning district for the purpose of constructing an  
   Ada County Highway District (ACHD) maintenance facility on 23.7  
   acres. 
 
McCarvel:  And now we get to open one.  We will open -- find out which one we are going 
to open here.  Item No. H-2021-0029, ACHD Ustick Maintenance Facility, and we will 
begin with the staff report.   
 
Dodson:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  This item before you tonight is for an annexation and 
zoning tied to the development plan.  The site consists of 23.7 acres of land, currently 
zoned RUT, located at 3764 West Ustick Road, which as you can see is approximately a 
half mile west Ten Mile on the north side of Ustick.  To the north is the Five Mile Creek 
and north of that and, more importantly, is the wastewater recovery facility, city owned, 
and is I-L zone.  To the east is a segment of Nine Mile Creek, which -- let me go ahead 
and just show you that one.  To the east is Nine Mile Creek, as well as a C-C zone -- or 
C-N zoned property, which is actually a city owned property, and is a future well and water 
site -- water tank site.  South -- to the south is Ustick Road and, then, obviously, the 
existing R-4 and single family detached residential.  To the west is RUT and county 
agriculture residential.  The Comprehensive Plan designates this property as mixed use 
nonresidential.  I would like to note out of the gate that the request for annexation and 
zoning is with the I-L zoning district.  It is for 30.27 acres, but as noted, this other site is 
only 23.7.  The applicant is doing the city of favor and annexing the irrigation area of the 
Nine Mile and Five Mile Creek, so that we do not have county enclaves in those areas.  
So, we do appreciate that.  The proposed use for this ACHD maintenance facility falls 
under the public utility major within our development code.  The project is proposed over 
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multiple phases from this year through 2028 and includes a number of different elements 
of the site, that just to be general, include a -- decant wash out area, broom shed, salt 
shed, truck washing scales, admin building, sleep building, and covered and uncovered 
storage areas.  Since the publication of the staff report the applicant has provided staff 
an updated phasing plan, consistent with the analysis within the staff report and 
discussions between staff and the applicant.  The major changes were moving the decant 
and washout area, which is noted here.  It was originally within the floodplain.  Moved it 
out of the floodplain, which is appreciated as well, and there is an existing home on site 
that was going to be used as a temporary office.  That is no longer the case.  No longer 
the plan.  Before I get into the site plan in more detail, I did want to talk about the future 
land use designation, because it's very important for this site.  Mixed use nonresidential 
is the future land use.  The purpose of this designation is to designate areas where new 
resident -- nonresidential.  Sorry.  Yeah.  New residential dwellings will not be permitted, 
as residential users are not compatible with the planned or existing uses in the area.  
Specifically for this site this mixed use nonresidential areas adjacent to the city's 
wastewater recovery facility as noted, which is a heavy industrial use and should be 
buffered from residential.  Appropriate uses in this designation would include employment 
centers, professional offices, flex buildings, warehousing, industry, storage facilities and 
retail and other appropriate nonresidential uses.  The proposed use of this maintenance 
facility falls into these nonresidential uses that are noted and are ideal for this future land 
use designation, because it will act as a buffer between the existing residential lot on the 
south side of Ustick and the wastewater recovery facility.  The applicant is proposing to 
install solid fencing and the required landscape buffers adjacent to Ustick and the existing 
county residents directly to the west, in addition to a new public collector street segment.  
If the property to the west develops in the future as a nonresidential use, which is called 
for on the future land use map, that also includes that property.  The buffer proposed for 
this application along the west boundary should act as an adequate transition between 
the uses.  Despite the problem with noise associated -- associated with a maintenance 
facility such as this, adequate landscaping and separation from existing residences by 
Ustick Road, as well as the landscape buffers, they do offer appropriate separation and 
should mitigate the noise from trucks and machinery.  In addition to the project itself, the 
hours of operation are an important factor in determining if it fits in this location.  The 
applicant has stated the plan uses -- or planned hours of operation are Monday through 
Friday, 7:00 a.m. to 5:30, like a normal site.  There will likely be occasional late nights 
during emergency situations.  During the summer the applicant has also stated that chip 
seal operations require some weekend hours, but should be within the normal daytime 
operating hours as well.  Staff, nor the applicant -- applicant can foresee emergency 
situations, so it is not feasible to mitigate every possibility associated with this use.  Due 
to the likely minimal late night operation staff believes the proposed development 
agreement provisions and screening methods will be sufficient in mitigating any noxious 
consequences of the proposed use.  Therefore, staff finds the proposed maintenance 
facility to be generally consistent with the comp plan.  There is an existing county 
residence on the property as noted.  The applicant -- and that is no longer occupied.  The 
applicant has noted that it is going to be sold and removed from the site, instead of being 
used as a temporary office.  Therefore, the existing driveway access to Ustick will be 
closed.  The proposed use is a permitted use within the requested I-L zoning district, but 
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it's also subject to specific use standards.  Staff's analysis finds that the proposal is 
consistent with the specific use standards, as well as the dimensional standards of the I-
L zoning district, except for one element and that is the street setback for I-L zoning 
districts to roadways.  It's 35 feet.  The admin building shown in the southwest corner is 
shown at the 25 foot setback, so they will have to shift that east ten feet.  Part of the 
screening methods used for this project is fencing.  The applicant is proposing fencing -- 
eight foot tall chain link fence -- chain link fencing along the north and east boundaries, 
with two feet of barbed wire above that along -- and this fencing is also proposed to be 
coated in a colored and rubberized material.  Along the west and south property 
boundaries the applicant is proposing an eight foot tall Trex fence, which is a solid fence.  
The proposed Trex fencing is being strategically proposed to offer the most screening 
and buffering to the existing residences to the south and to the west, for that matter.  Eight 
foot tall fencing is allowed within the I-L zoning district and per the height definition of 
fencing, barbed wire is not included in the height measurement and is also allowed within 
the I-L zoning district.  Access is proposed via construction of a new collector street that 
aligns the Naomi Avenue to the south, which is this here.  The applicant is proposing to 
construct that as a three lane 52 foot wide street section within 74 feet of right of way, 
with five foot detached sidewalk on the east side, which is their site of Naomi.  When the 
property to the west redevelops they will be expected and required to complete the street 
with sidewalk on their side.  The submitted plan show this new road to terminate about 
halfway into the site and terminate in a temporary hammerhead type turnaround.  ACHD 
has offered their approval of the proposed Naomi Avenue extension and termination on 
the north side of Ustick Road.  Off of Naomi Avenue the applicant is proposing two 
driveway accesses for access into the facility and they both will be gated.  Staff supports 
the proposed access and road improvements, which do include a deceleration lane along 
Ustick.  Lastly, utilities for this site should be discussed.  Sewer services are not currently 
available to the site.  Therefore, the applicant is also requesting a Council waiver to delay 
connection to city sewer.  Water is readily available.  It is not entirely clear at what point 
utilities will be available or needed for this site, but due to the phasing and lack of sewer 
availability at this time, the applicant has not submitted any utility plans at this time.  For 
future development the applicant will be required to submit these plans and continue 
coordinating with the city to connect to public utilities, including water, for irrigation 
purposes for the required landscape buffers.  The applicant is having ongoing discussions 
with the city engineer to make a decision and come to an agreement on the best path 
forward for the sewer needs and timeline of this project.  This is expected to be resolved 
prior to the City Council hearing.  Staff is -- and -- staff is less worried about handling it 
right now, because there is the expectation this will be handled prior to City Council.  The 
applicant and myself, we have had discussions with the city engineer, we just haven't 
quite made the final decision on what the alternatives will be at this time.  Also within the 
staff report I already have DA provisions that will help the city maintain our -- I guess you 
could say power in the utility -- providing utility to the site.  Therefore, staff does 
recommend approval of the requested annexation and zoning and the proposed use and 
I will stand for any questions.   
 
McCarvel:  At this time would the applicant to come forward.   
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McKay:  Thank you, Madam Chair, Members of the Commission.  I'm Becky McKay with 
Engineering Solutions.  Business address 1029 North Rosario in Meridian.  I'm here this 
evening representing Ada County Highway District and the application that's before you.  
Joe, do you want to cue up my --  
 
McCarvel:  It's up on our screens and it's up on --   
 
McKay:  Oh.  Nobody turned it on?  Okay.  That's cool.  I can go ahead.  As Joe indicated, 
Ada County Highway District has purchased this particular piece of property.  It's 
approximately 20.75 acres in size.  When we did pre-app with the city, as Joe indicated, 
there were a couple of enclaves, which encompassed the Five Mile Creek to the north 
and Nine Mile Creek, which had not been annexed into the city, so they asked us to do 
the city a favor, include that in this annexation request and within our exhibits and legal 
description.  So, that's why what you see before you is 30.27 acres.  The primary use for 
this particular project will be for an ACHD maintenance facility.  They will have 
administrative office, fleet maintenance, parts and weld shop, broom drainage, trucks 
storage buildings, salt and sand shed.  Truck scales, truck wash building, decant area, 
fuel tanks, which will be above ground, covered storage, magnesium tanks and employee 
parking and, then, some open material storage at the site.  Their plans for this particular 
site are eight phases, starting in 2021 and going until 2028.  We have submitted to your 
staff a phasing plan, so the staff could look and see what those phases would look like.  
One of the key things that the district wanted to do was, obviously, start establishing that 
perimeter landscaping along Ustick Road, which is a minor arterial and get that vegetation 
growing and -- and meet all the requirements for adequate arterial buffering.  North is 
your Meridian wastewater treatment plant.  This particular piece of property is within the 
influence area where you have the wastewater treatment overlay zone, so no residential 
uses or any uses that may have problems coexisting with your wastewater treatment plant 
are allowed.  So, ACHD looked at this particular site and said, you know, this -- this, 
obviously, is a good area for this type of use.  The city has purchased the land just to the 
east of us.  There will be a future water tank and well on that property and, then, in this 
particular area we have a mixture of uses, single family.  Wilkins Ranch, and Dakota 
Ridge are to the south.  I did both those subdivisions a long time ago.  They are on the 
south side of Ustick outside of that radius.  McNelis Sub is to the east of us.  I did that 
one.  That has a mixture of retail and it has a C-store and a variety of uses that can 
coexist.  There is mini storage in the area.  So, this is kind of a hodgepodge area, but 
north of Ustick everything needs to be compatible with that wastewater treatment plant.  
We did have a neighborhood meeting on this particular property.  We had three people in 
attendance.  All three of them were glad that this site's being utilized for this type of use.  
No one was opposed to the project.  Primary concerns were landscaping and as far as 
adequate buffering and, then, they wanted to know when Ustick would be improved and 
widened.  Here is the overall phasing plan that we provided to the staff.  Kind of shows 
you what the site looks like.  Obviously, we wanted to make sure that we oriented the 
building next to Ustick Road, consistent with your Comprehensive Plan and your 
commercial design guidelines, where it says, you know, put your -- put your buildings up 
next to the arterials, internalize your parking or -- and the uses that are more intensive 
are, obviously, further north into the site, closer to the treatment plant.  There are two 
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existing maintenance facilities that Ada County Highway District has in the valley right 
now.  One is, obviously, down on Garden -- at Garden City on Adams.  The other one is 
over at Cloverdale Road and -- what is it -- Emerald and so there is a definite need in this 
valley for something out in the western portion in the Meridian area with the -- with the 
rapid growth, to provide adequate services and maintenance for ACHD facilities.  As -- 
so, there is an aerial.  You can see the wastewater treatment plant is, obviously, the 
predominant use.  This kind of shows you -- it's turned on its side, so -- so north is to the 
left.  You can see that we kind of did a colored site plan.  That was to give the Commission 
and the staff kind of a better idea of this conceptual plan and I want to emphasize that 
this is a conceptual plan only for the benefit of this annexation.  Obviously, the highway 
district will hire an architect who will, then, obviously, come in, do the actual design of the 
structures and this site plan is, obviously, subject to change, but we wanted to give the 
Commission an idea of what it would look like, so you can see that we kind of have an L 
storage structure, the administration building, and, then, the parts and shop are kind of 
along that Ustick corridor.  We have two approaches.  The highway district will build 
Naomi, which is a collector roadway to the north.  It will terminate eventually.  It will go on 
to the west serving the adjoining property.  Right now the adjoining property on the west 
side is a residence.  An elderly woman lives there.  The district has talked to her, has 
talked to her son about the -- the use here.  That property cannot develop as residential, 
it would have to be some type of a compatible light industrial or commercial use also if it 
were to redevelop in the future.  Since that residential use does exist we were required 
by staff to provide a 25 foot landscaped buffer adjacent to Naomi and adjacent to that 
property to provide adequate buffering.  One of the things that we did with this particular 
site is everything in here as far as parking is concerned is a pull through to minimize the 
backup beepers.  This site, obviously, will operate, you know, kind of standard hours, 
starting around 7:00, 7:30 in the morning until 5:30.  However, during the winter months 
the crews do the snow and maintenance of our roadway network.  During the snowy 
season can be called out in the middle of the night to come and get these -- the -- the 
trucks, the plows, the -- the salt and -- and sand trucks and take them out and do their 
maintenance purposes.  Also as Joe indicated, in the summer months the chip seal crews 
may be out on the weekends getting things done.  One of the things that was brought up 
to us was your pathway committee indicated that they had retained TO Engineers to 
design a pedestrian multi-use pathway along Five Mile Creek.  So, we did get a CAD file 
from the city's consultant.  We did incorporate it into this site.  The staff report indicates 
that ACHD will construct the ten foot wide multi-use pathway adjacent to Five Mile Creek, 
but it would only be for their frontage and there was some discussion in there about -- 
they would also construct the bridge.  That is not the case.  The bridge is off site.  That's 
part of the city parks department project for making connection to the multi-use pathway 
that we designed and constructed in McNelis Subdivision and, then, connecting to this 
multi-use pathway.  We would have some type of more -- we talked to the pathway 
committee about installing some trees and fescue, because we don't want to have like a 
manicured type five foot buffer adjacent to that multi-use pathway.  We would have a 
chain link.  It would be coated and colored, so it doesn't look -- you know, so I guess steel 
looking like chain link does and, then, for the district's safety of their -- of their equipment 
and the public safety, that fence would be eight feet and, then, it would have like a barbed 
wire top.  We did provide some picture of some Trex fencing that would be built along the 
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western edge and, then, would be built along Ustick.  We utilized that fencing to buffer 
the site, but, however, since these -- some of these buildings -- buildings will be under the 
commercial design guidelines, we don't want -- if the building looks aesthetically great we 
don't want it, obviously, fenced off and not visible to -- to that Ustick corridor.  This -- this, 
like I said, is the phasing plan.  You can see the district's going to kind of take steps as 
they go along, as their budget allows, to start developing this site.  We broke it down into 
different sections, so they will be storing some materials on the northern boundary in 2021 
and, then, you see they -- on 2022 they come in and they established that landscape 
buffer.  They will be -- they are going to widen Ustick.  They will put a 300 foot turn lane 
and, then, build the Naomi collector.  Naomi to the south is also a collector.  When I did 
those subdivisions there is an elementary school.  So, it is anticipated that that will be a 
signalized intersection.  ACHD will signalize that intersection.  There are two approaches 
to Naomi.  They have no direct lot access to Ustick.  Those will be gated.  We have 
enough room where we have inset the gates a significant amount, so that a semi truck or 
a large truck could pull in and they wouldn't block any traffic in Naomi when it finally 
connects and goes onward to the west.  You can see they will have a decant center.  They 
have -- as these different -- these colors change, those represent what they are going to 
be building, so they will have above ground fuel tanks.  We are in a flood way, in a 
floodplain, so we did locate any of the uses that would conflict with the floodplain or the 
floodway, they will be required to, obviously, get a floodplain permit from the City of 
Meridian and meet all the FEMA requirements.  So, this -- oops.  This kind of shows you 
what the finished site looks like.  One of the things that I wanted to address was the 
utilities.  Right now there is a 12 inch water main in Ustick Road.  In meeting with your 
staff they have indicated that there is adequate water supply to provide fire flow to this 
site.  Right now this is in the North Black Cat sewer trunk shed and that Black Cat sewer 
is in a subdivision approximately 2,600 feet to the northeast.  So, one of the -- the 
alternatives that we talked to the Public Works Department about -- I did chat with Warren 
Stewart about was the possibility -- there is sewer right down in Ustick at the intersection 
-- where is my pointer?  There is sewer down in Ustick here, but there is not enough depth 
to sewer this property.  So, one of the options that we have used -- that's the Ten Mile 
Trunk, so it goes over to the east to Ten Mile and, then, into the plant.  One of the 
alternatives that we have used in other instances where we have encountered this 
situation -- if, by chance, the highway district phasing accelerates and they need to build 
that administrative building or build the shop, they need -- obviously, need central sewer 
and restrooms.  We put in what we call a grinder pump with a small wet well.  Falls under 
the plumbing code.  And, then, we build a small pressure line and it runs back to the 
nearest manhole.  That would just be an interim alternative way of sewering back into 
Meridian, then, when that trunk becomes available, then, we will be able to make 
connection to it.  So, we are going to try to work out some of the details with Warren.  
Obviously, we don't have any civil engineering plans on the site at this time, since this is 
conceptual in nature only.  This is the existing home that's on the property.  Initially when 
we submitted application they were going to use it as a temporary interim administrative 
building.  That plan has since kind of gone by the wayside.  It's difficult to convert single 
family into commercial use where you have got to meet ADA and bring it up to the 
commercial codes.  So, my understanding is they will be selling the home and it will be 
moved off of the site.  You can see the Ustick corridor currently.  It's just two lanes.  There 
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is no curb, gutter, or sidewalk.  We will be installing a 35 foot landscape buffer -- or a 25 
foot landscape buffer.  The buildings will be set back 35 feet north and, then, a detached 
walk and, then, widening and a turn lane.  This is -- this is a view to the west.  The property 
-- the majority of it's in agricultural production.  There is a small house -- or the home they 
are on a small little bit that -- with lawn and trees.  This is the eastern boundary, the 
common boundary with the City of Meridian's property that they intend to put a water tank 
and a well.  So, we feel that -- that this is a compatible use.  It's consistent with your 
Comprehensive Plan.  It's a public use.  Will benefit the community of Meridian and ACHD 
is committed, like I said, with an eight year plan to start developing this site as their budget 
allows.  This is the Trex fencing that -- that we talked about using aesthetically and be 
very pleasing, be compatible with that adjoining residence to the west and we would use 
it if -- in between buildings to, obviously, secure the site and to create a visual barrier.  
Here is the -- kind of architectural color coded fencing.  They come in different colors, 
browns, greens.  The greens I like better, because they kind of blend in with landscaping.  
The district is here this evening.  I have three representatives, Heather, Lloyd and 
Jennifer, that if the Commission has any specific questions to ask of them they are here 
to answer those.   
 
McCarvel:  Any questions for staff or the applicant at this time?   
 
Wheeler:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Wheeler.   
 
Wheeler:  Thank you for your presentation.  I have one question.  If we can go back to 
the slide we were talking about the phasing.  If I saw that correctly, it looked like the decel 
lane off the road is not to happen until -- not scheduled to be phased in until 2024?   
 
McKay:  I think the rebuild of Ustick is scheduled for 2024 from Ten Mile to Linder.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.   
 
McKay:  So, they would be making those improvements at -- instead of going in and just 
doing an interim improvement and scabbing onto the existing payment, they would be 
going in and doing a rebuild in 2024.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  And, then, I'm also looking at the phasing on this.  If we go back to 
phase one it looks like it's just going to be lightly used up to that point.   
 
McKay:  Yes.   
 
Wheeler:  It's just got a gravel area there that's --  
 
McKay:  Quarter -- some three-quarter piles that they may use out in the Meridian area.   
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Wheeler:  Okay.  And, then, if we go to phase two -- I'm just trying to make sure -- so, you 
-- I hope we can kind of put the pieces together.  I'm just concerned that all of a sudden 
you are going to have larger trucks that are going to be blocking up a two way -- two lane 
country road that doesn't have a decel lane to get out of the way and, then, you are going 
to have problems with passing or even entering and stuff like that.  So, with that being 
phased in for another three years after the site's developed and ready to use, that's just   
the -- that's kind of the concern here.   
 
McKay:  Madam Chair, Commissioner Wheeler, the -- the district in this phasing has 
always indicated to me that this is their best guess and so, obviously, when -- when they 
start utilizing the site where they are going to need a lot -- generate a considerable amount 
of truck traffic, that's, obviously, going to have to coincide with some improvements out 
there.  I can have Lloyd -- Lloyd, do you want to address that?   
 
Carnegie:  Hello.  Commission.  Lloyd Carnegie.  Maintenance manager of ACHD.  Do I 
need to give my address?   
 
McCarvel:  Yes.  
 
Carnegie:  3775 Adams Street, Garden City.  83714.  So, the phasing strategy is the first 
couple phases is just kind of development of the site.  We won't be basing our operations 
out of that site at first, because we still have to phase in equipment, manpower, and that 
will be -- will be housing out of Cloverdale shop until this site's developed enough that we 
have to start moving our operations to that, which would be once the Ustick Road has 
been developed and the lane and the intersection.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Madam Chair, while -- while he is up there --  
 
McCarvel:  Yes, Commissioner Seal.  Come on back.  
 
Seal:  I was -- I was going to say, it was mentioned 2024.  Just right from the ACHD report 
on this project it says 2026 to 2030 is when that road will be developed.   
 
Carnegie:  In the integrated five year plan --  
 
Seal:  And I -- and I live in this mess that is Ustick and Black Cat, so --  
 
Carnegie:  I believe that we are looking to accelerate it in our integrated five year work 
plan, which I believe is going to be going before our Commission, so our hopes is to get 
that accelerated, so that it would be designed in '22, with right of way in '23 and 
construction in '24.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.  And I have -- share the similar -- and, again, I live right in this 
area, so I -- my son takes the bus on here.  He doesn't actually go to Ponderosa, but I 
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can tell you that it is -- it's -- it's a mess.  I mean -- but when you get buses and trucks and 
everything else in there it's -- it becomes kind of a nightmare.  So, just a question for staff 
is is there -- can we condition it in any shape -- way, shape, or form that --  
 
Dodson:  Madam Chair?   
 
Seal:  Because I'm concerned we have -- you know, we have heavy trucks that are going 
to be competing with buses and everything and -- I mean the section that you are building 
in Naomi is actually wider than Ustick is right now, so that's -- to me that's a huge concern.   
 
Dodson:  Madam Chair, Members of the Commission, Commissioner Seal, that -- you 
can recommend an additional condition or DA provision that limits -- I would say their -- I 
guess their initial build out when they can start utilizing the site.  I will say that within the 
DA provisions already I do have that they will construct the multi-use pathway segment 
on the north, the detached sidewalks along Ustick and Naomi, the five foot micro path on 
the west side and the landscape buffers with the first phase.  So, there is the expectation 
and a requirement for them to construction those improvements and buffering with the 
first phase.  But I did not say that they couldn't do the gravel and paved open storage until 
the road was widened.  So, if you -- Commission can recommend that, obviously, the 
applicant could, can, then ask Council to remove it or they may keep it, but Commission 
has the power to recommend an additional provision, yes.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
McCarvel:  I guess if that's the direction we are going do you want to have a little more 
conversation about phasing and how -- the traffic in the initial phase?   
 
Seal:  Yeah.  Absolutely.  I mean at what phase do you see large trucks coming in and 
operating in that area?  I mean as far as -- and -- and -- yeah.  And, again, the concern is 
just the competition of traffic there.  It's already really crazy.  I mean it's -- it's just the -- 
the road is a parking lot at certain times of the day.  Most roads in our area are, but more 
-- you know, more so in this -- this particular area and with you sharing that, you know, 
the arterial street Naomi with -- you know, across the street, getting that signalized and 
getting that improved would definitely be something that I would want to see before any      
-- before we have competing traffic, especially with heavy trucks.   
 
Carnegie:  We take that account.  Definitely.  We wouldn't want our trucks having to try to 
get onto Ustick without that signalized intersection, because it would just be very difficult 
and unsafe.  I believe our initial plan, if all goes well, is phase four is when we would start 
basing some operations out there, once we actually have the drainage shed, our broom 
shed where equipment actually can be stored, materials could be stored and that's also 
in line with when Ustick hopefully will be widened in that intersection.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.  Appreciate that.   
 
McCarvel:  Okay.   
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Carnegie:  Is that --  
 
Seal:  We want to make sure you get your steps in tonight, so --  
 
McCarvel:  Any other questions for staff?   
 
Grove:  Madam Chair, I don't know who would answer this, but was there consideration 
on using that Trex fencing along the northern boundary adjacent to the pathway?   
 
Dodson:  Commissioner Grove -- or Becky.   
 
McKay:  Madam Chair, Becky McKay.  We have to have non-sight obscuring fencing next 
to the pathway for safety purposes, so we have visibility on the multi-use pathway.  So, 
that's why they didn't want it.   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Wheeler? 
 
Wheeler:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  Another question here for staff.  On the decel lane 
does it always have to be paved?  Is that something that's a requirement on that?   
 
Dodson:  That might be more of a question for ACHD, sir, but --  
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  I was curious what you might see.   
 
Dodson:  In general we -- it has to be able to hold -- usually a fire truck is what it's always 
rated, so we would want it paved, yes.  It's not something we would say, yeah, we are 
going to throw gravel on the shoulder and watch the trucks tip over.  It might be fun to 
watch, but not very fun to clean up.   
 
Wheeler:  Well, obviously, that's not what I'm wanting, but it's about to that level, so -- 
 
Dodson:  Yes, sir.  No, it should be paved, yes.  And graded correctly.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  And, then, how -- I have a question for the applicant here.  How high is 
that Trex fencing or the paneling going to be that's on the south side of the property?   
 
McKay:  Madam Chair, Commissioner Wheeler, it's eight feet.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.   
 
McKay:  That's -- that's the -- the tallest fence you can have in an industrial zone.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
McCarvel:  Okay.  I do have a question for you, Becky.  I'm almost sure of the answer, 
but I just want to double check.  You said there -- this is -- it could be revised after you 



Meridian Planning & Zoning Commission 
June 17, 2021 
Page 25 of 31 

 

get the architects going, but the plan, obviously, would still be to have the buildings up by 
Ustick and the usage -- the storage usage in the back, obviously.   
 
McKay:  Yes.  Madam Chair, we spent -- I spent multiple -- multiple months with the district 
going back and forth touring their -- their existing sites and, then, giving them my 
recommendations based on the fact that -- that the city likes to have those buildings 
oriented up toward this -- towards the arterials, so -- so, I don't -- I don't see that changing.  
They bought off on that as, yes, that makes sense to us.  We want to have a -- our 
administrative building look good.  We want the Ustick corridor to -- to be attractive, so, 
yeah, they bought into that.  So, I don't -- I don't see that changing.  It would just kind of 
be -- you know, the internal things might shift a little bit.  But this -- this represented all of 
the uses they intend for the site.   
 
McCarvel:  Thanks.  I just wanted to clear that on the record.  Thanks.   
 
Dodson:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Yeah.  Joe.   
 
Dodson:  Just to clarify that even further, the -- I did require in the DA that the -- because 
it's an I-L zone, have to go through design review for any non-residential uses; right?  I 
required that they have the -- meet the commercial standards, rather than the industrial, 
which will help with that on Ustick, which the applicant -- they are fine with that.   
 
McCarvel:  Okay.   
 
Seal:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Yeah.  Commissioner Seal.   
 
Seal:  Quick question for staff.  The -- the pathway they are constructing, it does need a 
bridge.  Is there an indication from parks when that bridge will be put in.  Are they going 
to do it at the same time or will that be coordinated?   
 
Dodson:  Commissioner Seal, Members of the Commission, I have not been told their 
timing on that, but my -- my assumption is that because we will have this little segment 
missing that they will want to do that as quickly as possible, because it will create a nice 
loop from Ustick all the way around the property through the McNelis Subdivision to get 
up to Ten Mile.  So, my assumption is that they will want to do that as soon as possible, 
as soon as this segment is in.  But I have not been told specifics, no.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
McKay:  And, Madam Chair, Commissioner Seal, when -- when the district installs Naomi 
with the detached sidewalks here -- so, we will have detached walks along Ustick, 
detached walks along Naomi, then, I also included in our 25 foot buffer a five foot path -- 
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micro path that runs down and connects to that ten foot multi-use pathway.  So, we will, 
obviously -- when that is signalized, then, people south of Ustick can get safely to the 
multi-use pathway via the signalized intersection.   
 
McCarvel:  Okay.  Thank you.  Any other questions for staff or the applicant?  Okay.  
Madam Clerk, do we have anybody signed in to testify on this application?   
 
Weatherly:  Madam Chair, we do not.   
 
McCarvel:  That being said, is there anybody who does wish to testify, please, raise your 
hand.  With that, does the applicant have any further comment?  Okay.  Can I get a motion 
to close the public hearing on H-2021-0029?   
 
Seal:  So moved.   
 
Lorcher:  Second.   
 
McCarvel:  It has been moved and seconded to closed the public hearing on H-2021-
0029.  All those in favor say aye.  Opposed?  Motion carries.   
 
MOTION CARRIED:  FIVE AYES.  TWO ABSENT. 
 
Seal:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Seal.   
 
Seal:  I will start out.  I have already thrown my concerns out there.  I do think we should 
provision this somehow to make sure that we are not getting truck traffic before the road 
is widened.  It sounds like they want to accelerate that schedule, which I am more than 
happy to hear reported here, because it definitely means that -- that that region is -- that 
area road is -- is tough.  So, I think we should probably provision something in there to 
make sure that -- make sure that the phase four coincides with the road widening.  I am 
extremely happy that they are doing what they are doing with the pathways there.  As 
somebody that rides that path three times a week, as I go to work and back, can tell you 
that that is an amazing addition, especially when that gets signalized, because there is 
no safe way to cross Ustick there.  You have a -- it's a beautiful path that dead ends on 
one of the unsafest stretches of road imaginable.  I'm less concerned about the noise and 
operation of it.  I think enough people will understand -- and even if there is a little bit 
generated there, I think enough people -- myself included -- will understand, you know, 
what having that presence there means, you know, when we get inclement weather or 
snow -- we have another Snowmageddon, our road is going to be taken care of first.  So, 
that's a very nice thing, considering that we were kind of in one of those little squeeze 
alleys where I don't think anybody liked to drive that road, so very good to know that that's 
-- that's there and, you know, the maintenance is going to be there and the growth of the 
city is going to be -- you know, help with services like this that are going to be readily 
available within -- within the areas that are having explosive growth right now.  That is 
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about all I have.  Like said, I'm -- I'm happy to see this come in, so my only -- only 
hesitation on it is just needing the road to be widened before we really get some heavy 
truck traffic in there.   
 
McCarvel:  I would -- I would tend to agree with that and I do want to mention -- I do 
appreciate the comment on the thought that went into making this more of a pull through,  
so you don't have the backing up.  As much beeping.  So, yeah, I think it's a great use for 
the space in this area and a nice transition with the office areas at the front.  Any other 
thoughts?  Commissioner Grove.   
 
Grove:  I don't see any issues with how it's been presented and the discussion that we 
have had so far.  I think having that -- getting the landscaping there and kind of making, 
you know, something like this looks nice from the street as much as possible is great, but 
this is a good use of that space, especially if -- if you have toured the -- the wastewater 
treatment plant you don't want to be downwind of that too much, so I applaud you for 
taking that on.  But this is a good use of that space.   
 
Wheeler:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Wheeler.   
 
Wheeler:  Yes, I think this is a great use of this space here.  I like the way that it all has 
the drive aisles moving forward, keeping things moving in a good direction and it does 
help out -- one of our Commissioners commutes here with this road there, so -- no, just 
kidding with that.  But I do like the fact that there is not a lot of the backup and I like the 
way that it's phased, too.  But, still, there is going to have to -- the way that I'm kind of 
seeing this even on the phasing side is there is still going to be larger vehicles that are 
going to have to come by that's going to -- that are going to have to, you know, grade, 
excavate, move, pave, things of this nature still on a two lane road and I just think it's 
good to get them off of the main flow before, you know, something happens and I know 
that they can, you know, patch up the street if they need to or make it -- you know, seam 
it into the next extension on it, but that would be some sort of discussion or talk about 
how to have a decel lane there, either before, you know, operations open or during even 
the -- some of the more major construction side of things and I don't know exactly how to 
phase -- or phrase that in a motion on this of what we have the parameters to do.  Staff, 
do you have any input on that or --  
 
Dodson:  I'm thinking.  I might be able to give you something.  One thing Commissioners 
could use is you can just recommend that we work with the applicant on some verbiage, 
as well as, you know, applicable to the city as what we can and can't enforce.  That's 
really the key point there is we are able to condition something, but how do we really 
enforce it when it comes to the improvements.  They -- we don't do grading permits here,  
so for them to grade the site and move dirt around and start that, they are --  they can do 
that.  There is nothing to stop them.  Which, obviously, you get a grader out there, you 
are already going to have a truck -- going to have a big truck out there.  So, I understand 
your concern.  My point is just that it would have to be associated with something that 
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triggers a permit where, then, we can look at it, which I already have some discussion of 
that in my staff report within the provisions for when they have to do the first certificate of 
zoning compliance, which would be first site improvements, quote, unquote, which would 
be paving, that's an improvement.  Anytime they are going to pave the site is going to 
trigger a certificate of zoning compliance, which, then, now the city has the ability to 
condition things or check that previous conditions have been met.  So, the verbiage could 
-- could be worked out.  I would say -- I would ask that you just leave it a little open for 
staff to have our ability to work with the applicant, as well as other staff to figure that out.   
 
Wheeler:  Sure.  Okay.   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Lorcher?    
 
Lorcher:  I live in that area as well, Madam Chair, and we -- we actually have property at 
Ustick and McDermott.  There is hundreds of large trucks going by Ustick every day 
between Owyhee High School, all the subdivisions that are going out on McDermott and 
McMillan, and ACHD is putting a traffic light in at Black Cat and Ustick.  They are getting 
ready to put turn lanes in at Ustick and McDermott for anticipation of traffic for the high 
school.  So, the fact that there are already big trucks enjoying their Jake brakes all day 
long up and down Ustick and those of us who work and live over there are very used to 
that and you just -- it's just a work around, you know, for Commissioner Seal and his 
family, you just kind of figure it out.  I don't have a problem with the phasing in of the 
trucks.  ACHD is not going to bring their traffic in until they are ready to do so.  But to -- 
to expect that there is no big truck traffic on Ustick right now is -- it's there.  It's already 
here and -- and it's -- and, then, I -- and, then, 2022 is when ITD is going to be starting 
Highway 16, so there will be more.  So, this is just going to be part of this part of the 
community for the next eight years really.  So, they know the roads better than anyone 
and how to move their equipment around and I -- I have no problem with how this is being 
presented, without any modifications.  But I will support whatever you feel that you want 
to do.   
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Seal.   
 
Seal:  There has been several times that we have had people submit applications and we 
have had to say if only the roads were better.  So, now that we have ACHD submitting an 
application, I want to make sure that the roads are better before this goes in, because 
they are the deciding body on this.  So, that's -- personally that's why I would like to 
provision something in there to make sure that their phase four hinges on the widening of 
Ustick Road.  That's -- that's my personal opinion on it.  So, I'm -- you know, I'm having 
to wear two hats today.  As a commissioner -- you know, I mean I'm looking at this, I'm 
excited about it, there is a lot of things that are that are great about it.  I also share the 
concerns about traffic, but living in the area I also have to wear that hat, too, having kids 
running around in the area, I have to wear that hat, too.  So, there is a lot of really good 
things about it, but I just definitely want to make sure that the -- you know, the phase four 
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construction of this.  I don't want to slow it down.  I just want to make sure that the road's 
improvement piece of this hinges on their -- the phase -- phase four completion hinges 
on the widening of Ustick Road.   
 
McCarvel:  Yeah.  I think you make the recommendation on the phase four.  I think the -- 
the turnout -- I don't know.  The decel lane, you know, while they are doing those first 
couple of phases I don't think it's going to be utilized -- the facility is not going to be utilized 
until they get to phase four.  I mean in it's --  
 
Seal:  Absolutely.   
 
McCarvel:  -- work capacity, so --  
 
Seal:  And Commissioner Lorcher is right, I mean there -- there is -- there is trucks that      
-- I mean there is no getting away from construction any -- anywhere that we go, so I just 
-- again, we have the deciding body that can widen that road -- committing to widening 
the road.  So, I just want to make sure that we -- we do that.   
 
McCarvel:  Yeah.  Because how much are you still widening in --  
 
Seal:  Let's take that opportunity.  Yeah.  Because we have this discussion at every 
meeting, the traffic or the roads, so --  
 
Wheeler:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Wheeler.   
 
Wheeler:  Commissioner Seal, what do you think about something along the lines of not 
just conditional on phase four, because sometimes those parts that go into it can change, 
because this is just a comp, right, and just kind of a target area.  Maybe before operations 
start there or maybe it's being used or C of O -- I mean I don't know how you -- what -- 
what would be the trigger on this, but, you know, something like what staff was saying, 
something that could -- where they would also be able to work with the applicant and be 
able to have some latitude, too.  Maybe buy a permit -- a certain permit or something.   
 
Seal:  Madam Chair?   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Seal.   
 
Seal:  Question more for Joe, you know, just in -- and you are right, this is a proposed 
plan that we have here, so I mean -- and that's what I was looking at is, basically, the 
proposed phase four completion is how I had it written, but what is the trigger for phase 
four that we would recognize that -- that when that comes to the city staff that this is phase 
four, this is when the road needs to be widened, is it widened, is it not.  And I -- I struggle 
with that wording for a motion myself.   
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Dodson:  Understood.  Yes, sir.  Commissioner Seal, Commissioners, they are going to 
trigger a CZC before phase four anyways because of the landscaping.  At that point we 
would -- we could verify whether or not they have widened the road, but if you -- we will    
-- staff, as well as the city, we want the landscaping to be installed as close to the front of 
this as possible, so that the vegetation is at least close to maturity and growing by the 
time the actual use of the site gets done.  I don't necessarily want to delay that, but I see 
your points.  I do.  You could add a condition in there that says, you know, they can't get 
their first CZC until the road has widened, but, again, that slows all of it down.  So, I don't 
know if you necessarily want to do that.  But my understanding is that they really won't be 
utilizing much of the site until 2024 because of the signal already, so I don't know if we 
are allowed to do actual timing, but, again, timing changes, so I don't know if putting a 
year on it is probably not a good idea.  You could just say per the phasing they are not 
allowed to obtain a CZC for any building until the road is widened, because the phasing 
is showing that with the right turn lane they will also have additional buildings, which will 
require and be part of the CZC.   
 
Seal:  Is there something that triggers when that phase is complete or is it basically there 
is something in there that says, yes, you can start, but there is nothing in there that really 
says it's complete?   
 
Dodson:  The completeness part would be they are going to have to pull some kind of 
building permits for these.   
 
Seal:  Okay.   
 
Dodson:  So, whenever -- it won't be CO, because none of them have occupancy.  They 
are just storage things.  But there will be building permits and with -- to which we have to 
sign off.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  And I think that's -- I don't want to delay anything, but I definitely want to 
hinge this on there, you know, somehow and I mean everybody is here, I think everybody 
-- I don't want to belabor the point, but I just want to make sure that we get the right 
verbiage in there.  So, I think what I would propose is on their proposed phase four 
completion, that, you know, to include every -- the agency's heavy truck traffic will to be 
dependent on widening the Ustick Road and signalizing.  I mean I think that's probably 
enough to -- I think everybody will understand the intent.   
 
Dodson:  I think so.  I think that's safe.  I think that's what -- frankly, I think that's what 
ACHD is planning on doing anyways, so -- understood.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
McCarvel:  Commissioner Seal.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Madam Chair, after considering all staff, applicant, and public testimony, I 
move to recommend approval to the City Council of file number H-2021-0029 as 



Meridian Planning & Zoning Commission 
June 17, 2021 
Page 31 of 31 

 

presented in the staff report for the hearing date of June 17th, 2021, with the following 
modifications:  That the proposed -- proposed phase four completion to allow the agency's 
heavy truck traffic will be dependent upon widening Ustick Road and signalizing Naomi 
Avenue.   
 
Wheeler:  Second.   
 
McCarvel:  It has been moved and seconded to recommend approval for H-2021-0029 
with modifications.  All those in favor say aye.  Opposed?  Motion carries.   
 
MOTION CARRIED FIVE AYES.  TWO ABSENT. 
 
McCarvel:  One more motion, please.   
 
Wheeler:  I move we adjourn.   
 
Seal:  Second.   
 
McCarvel:  It has been moved and seconded to adjourn the June 17th meeting Planning 
and Zoning Meeting.  All those in favor say aye.     
 
MOTION CARRIED:  FIVE AYES.  TWO ABSENT. 
 
MEETING ADJOURNED AT 7:44 P.M. 
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